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I appear to be failing modern life. My first surreal, Clockwork-
Orange-tinged experience began a while back when I entered the 
kitchen and casually commented "Oh! Something is pinging!' 
Having a modern kitchen meant there were a number of 
contenders. 

I checked the fridge, the microwave, the oven timer and the remote 
phone hand-pieces. They all appeared to be in full working order 
but the pinging remained. Next I inspected the smoke alarms, the 
digital alarm clocks and our 4 mobile phones for flat batteries. 
Mobile phones tend to 'chirp' rather than 'ping', but desperation 
was building; I began to twitch. Nothing.  The drier, the washing 
machine, the computers, the fax, the radio, the CD player all 
turned up a blank. At this point, I started having conversations with 
appliances. 'I know it is one of you. You're not going to get away 
with this, you know!!!' 

The family were no help. 'There is this pinging sound.' I explained. 
'Can you hear it? It's everywhere. ' 'Pinging. Right!' came one reply. 
'Do you hear little voices too..... inside your head?' Then I got the 
look that suggested if I kept pestering them I'd be packed off to the 
Happy Hills Home for the Lost and Bewildered. The pinging 
continued. 

Back in the kitchen the thought struck that the problem could be 
the microwave oven innards. So I opened the door and put my 
head inside the microwave. The problem with putting your head in 
an oven is that suddenly your life flashes in front of your eyes. 
Tragically, my life didn't seem to take that long. The whole 
production equated to 10 seconds on defrost. But I found the 
pinging. It was quite loud. When I stood up again it stopped. I tried 
the microwave again. Nothing.  

This slow death-by-pinging torture went on for one very long day. I 
started yelling at appliances 'I KNOW IT IS ONE OF YOU. NOW 
OWN UP OR ELSE!!! It was a conspiracy. Oh Yes! I reckon the 
toaster was in league with the electric kettle. It was saying 'Watch 
this. I bet she puts her head in the microwave...' If I get to heaven 



and St Peter opens the Pearly Gates with a remote control I'm not 
going in. Heaven has to be appliance free or I'm not interested!!! 

Cleaning my teeth that night, I found the culprit. It was my watch. 
The battery was flat. Who knew a watch would ping with a flat 
battery? It’s not even digital; it's got hands.  Needless to say, every 
time I bent down to listen to an appliance, I could hear my watch 
pinging.  

Sanity returned to the Cue household for a while then the whole 
tragedy happened again. I heard a buzzing sound. It was the 
sound you hear when overhead electric wires buzz and hum. It 
followed me around the house. First it was in one room then 
another. I'd return to the original room. It was gone. I put the family 
through the inquisition. 'This is serious. It sounds like an electrical 
buzzing. It might be dangerous.' Once again they looked at me as 
if there were a few loose wires all right but in my head.  

After several days just as I was turning into a wild-eyed, light-bulb 
inspecting Rasputin, my daughter located the buzzing epicentre. 
'It's the Leprechaun' she said. 'Now they're being funny buggers' I 
thought. 'They're trying to convince mum there are little people 
running around the house playing tricks.' 'It IS the Leprechaun' she 
huffed. 'There'.  

Once we'd been to Ireland, the Land of the forefathers and all that. 
It is also the land where you can buy almost anything made of 
Guinness. Guinness marmalade, Guinness coffee mugs, Guinness 
Shampoo. Among the Guinness souvenirs I found the Leprechaun. 
It was a soft toy and more appropriate for my then 9-year-old 
daughter, I thought. If you pressed his foot he played 'When Irish 
eyes are smiling.' The Leprechaun with little red trousers and 
green shirt sat in my office for the next 12 years. A few days ago 
my daughter was in my office on my computer - Bloody hell! - 
when our little dog, Tuppence, became pesty so she threw the 
Leprechaun to Tuppy to keep her amused.  A few chews later Irish 
eyes stopped smiling and the lilt of Irish laughter turned into a buzz. 
Tuppy then took the loony Leprechaun on a tour of the house. I 
disembowelled the Leprechaun and attacked the sound chip with a 
hammer. It died screaming.  

Peace has returned to the Chez Cue. Almost. I walked into the 
spare bedroom two days ago and noticed a teddy on the bed. 
'Stop watching me and don't say a word' I yelled. You can't trust 



soft toys. They're up to something. I think it's a conspiracy 
involving the CIA and Elvis. 

 

 


